

# A European Unemployment Benefit Scheme

The rationale and the challenges ahead

Miroslav Beblavý, Gabriele Marconi and Ilaria Maselli

August 2015



This working paper constitutes the first deliverable of the study "Feasibility and Added Value of a European Unemployment Benefit Scheme", commissioned by DG EMPL and carried out by a consortium led by CEPS. The objective of the paper is to frame the debate on a European shock absorber around its origins on the one hand, and its most controversial aspects, on the other.

#### **CEPS**

Centre for European Policy Studies Place du Congrès 1 • B-1000 Brussels

Tel: (32.2) 229.39.11 www.ceps.eu

Contact: Ilaria Maselli

E-mail: <u>ilaria.maselli@ceps.eu</u>

#### **EUROPEAN COMMISSION**

Directorate-General for Employment, Social Affairs and Inclusion Directorate Analysis, Evaluation, External Relations Unit Employment Analysis

Contact: Paolo Pasimeni

E-mail: Paolo.Pasimeni@ec.europa.eu

European Commission B-1049 Brussels

Europe Direct is a service to help you find answers to your questions about the European Union.

Freephone number (\*):

00 800 6 7 8 9 10 11

(\*) The information given is free, as are most calls (though some operators, phone boxes or hotels may charge you).

#### **LEGAL NOTICE**

This document has been prepared for the European Commission however it reflects the views only of the authors, and the Commission cannot be held responsible for any use which may be made of the information contained therein.

More information on the European Union is available on the Internet (http://www.europa.eu).

Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, 2015

ISBN: 978-92-79-51094-6 doi: 10.2767/867358

© European Union, 2015

Reproduction is authorised provided the source is acknowledged.

### **Table of contents**

1.	INTRODUCTION						
2.	MACROECONOMIC RATIONALES FOR A STABILISATION POLICY IN EMU						
3.	POSSIBLE STABILISATION MECHANISMS9						
4.	CHALLENGES OF AN EUBS AND PROPOSED SOLUTIONS						
	4.1.	Financing the scheme	12				
	4.2.	Harmonisation and political feasibility	12				
	4.3.	Moral hazard and permanent financial transfers/stabilisation versus redistribution	14				
	4.4.	Member countries	17				
	4.5.	Size of the EUBS1					
	4.6.	Stabilisation impact	18				
	4.7.	Key lessons of existing proposals	21				
5.	CONCLUSIONS						
	5.1.	Market, state or EU: Who smooths out which shocks?	22				
	5.2.	Shock absorption and redistribution	23				
	5.3.	Alternative policies exist, but the EUBS is an attractive policy tool	23				
	5.4.	There are several possible sources of revenue to finance the EUBS	23				
	5.5.	Harmonisation of the national unemployment benefit schemes may prove difficult	23				
	5.6.	Different tools exist to avoid permanent financial transfers benefiting particular countries	23				
	5.7.	The EUBS could involve either all EU members or all euro area countries	24				
	5.8.	The EUBS is likely to cost less than 1% of EU output	24				
	5.9.	The marginal stabilisation effect of the EUBS for countries severely hit by a recession may well be over 20%	24				
BIBL	IOGRA	PHY	25				

#### **Abstract**

This working paper constitutes the first deliverable of the study "Feasibility and Added Value of a European Unemployment Benefit Scheme", commissioned by DG EMPL and carried out by a consortium led by CEPS. The objective of the paper is to frame the debate on a European shock absorber around its origins on the one hand, and its most controversial aspects, on the other.

# A European Unemployment Benefit Scheme

### The rationale and the challenges ahead

Further progress requires the manifestation of a political will. This will is today uncertain and needs to show itself and to fortify itself by action. At a time when Europe finds itself confronted with redoubtable dangers, under the name of 'inflation', 'massive balance of payments deficits' and 'unemployment', the only reasonable way for the member countries is to face together (...) these perils.

Marjolin Report, Brussels, March 1975<sup>1</sup>

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

This paper reviews the existing proposals for a supranational European unemployment benefit scheme (EUBS). This review constitutes the first building block of the study "Feasibility and Added Value of a European Unemployment Benefit Scheme", commissioned by DG EMPL and carried out by a consortium led by CEPS. The objective is to draw lessons from existing research work on an EUBS and to frame the current debate in a long-term perspective. This is particularly important in light of the inclusion of the creation of an automatic stabiliser for the euro area in the Five Presidents' Report (Juncker et al., 2015).

More specifically, the paper reviews three interrelated (and partially overlapping) streams of literature. The first, reviewed in section 2, concerns the rationales for a macroeconomic stabilisation policy in the Economic and Monetary Union (EMU). The second (section 3) includes studies that suggest options for establishing macroeconomic stabilisation mechanisms in the euro area or the EU. The third group of studies (section 4) is specifically devoted to schemes related to unemployment. Lessons from these streams of literature are summarised in section 5. Besides reviewing the relevant literature, we interviewed some of the experts involved in the theoretical and political debates relevant to this paper (who were also authors of some of the papers covered by our survey). These interviews represent a complementary source of knowledge to the relevant papers and reports, and help us to understand the broader context in which they were written.

The literature reviewed includes a number of reports to the European Commission that touch on monetary and fiscal policy in EMU (Marjolin et al., 1975; MacDougall et al., 1977; Padoa Schioppa et al., 1987; Emerson et al., 1990). These studies are milestones in the history of ideas surrounding EMU. Marjolin et al., and MacDougall et al., argue (already respectively in 1975 and 1977) on the basis of the observation of federal systems around the world, that EMU could only be successfully implemented with the delegation of substantial powers in fiscal policy to the European level. This would allow for a macroeconomic policy aiming at redistribution and stabilisation. Padoa-Schioppa et al. (1987) maintain and expand the argument on which the

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Report of the Study Group "Economic and Monetary Union 1980".

previous reports are based, but take the size of the European budget as a given (in their computations, they assume that the budget will remain constant at around 1% of European GDP). Emerson et al. (1990) present different arguments that, overall, suggest that market forces should be able to address the imbalances generated by the common currency without the need for a substantial common macroeconomic policy. Section 2 also reviews a set of economic papers that confirm, discuss or develop the

arguments first developed in these four seminal studies (Goodhart and Smith, 1993; Majocchi and Rey, 1993; Frankel and Rose, 1998; Kalemli-Ozcan et al., 2001; Allard

et al., 2013; Enderlein et al., 2013; Vetter, 2014).

Section 3 reviews papers that propose potential mechanisms to be used for a European macroeconomic stabilisation policy. These include not only unemployment-based schemes –such as that proposed by Marjolin et al. (1975) and elaborated upon by many other authors, including Dullien (2007, 2013) and Beblavý et al. (2015) – but also possible alternatives, such as a regional policy characterised by cyclical and conditional grants (Padoa-Schioppa et al., 1987; MacDougall et al., 1997); public investments in social housing, renewable energy and transportation (Drèze and Durré, 2014); a European debt agency issuing its own bonds and lending money to European countries with certain conditions (Enderlein et al., 2013); a supranational fund making transfers, earmarked for a reduction in payroll taxes, to countries experiencing economic difficulties (Enderlein et al., 2013); and a progressive tax imposed by the European Commission, such as a carbon tax (Majocchi and Rey, 1993).

The last stream of literature (Section 4) reviewed in this paper is specifically related to the EUBS. These include the following:

Papers proposing 'genuine' schemes whereby the EUBS operates in the form of a European worker insurance with similar conditions across European countries (Dolls et al., 2014; Jara Tamayo and Sutherland, 2014). These studies define the enrolment and benefit conditions for workers in the insurance system and simulate different social outcomes under alternative EUBSs.

A paper proposing a 'genuine top-up' scheme in which workers maintain the choice to enrol in a national unemployment insurance if this is more attractive (Delpla, 2012).

Studies that focus not on the conditions under which workers can enrol or benefit from the EUBS, but on the conditions under which countries can become beneficiaries of the scheme (Italianer and Vanheukelen, 1993; Dullien, 2013, 2014; Beblavý and Maselli, 2014; Beblavý et al., 2015). These authors define the contributions to and benefits from the EUBS at the national level, and simulate the effect of alternative EUBS schemes on the net payments of each country and the associated macroeconomic stabilisation.

Some additional research is reviewed in Section 4, which elucidates the most important problems associated with the EUBS and the relevance of different solutions (De Grauwe, 2003; Card et al., 2007; Krueger and Mueller, 2010; Pisani-Ferry et al, 2013).

We focus on six aspects of the EUBS. First, we focus on the options for financing the scheme, which can be divided into those requiring the imposition of an ad hoc tax in member countries and those relying on general contributions from these countries, which can in turn be financed in various ways. Second, we focus on the extent to which harmonisation of current national unemployment benefit schemes would be needed. Harmonisation implies changing national legislation and practices, causing political and administrative difficulties. Third, we study the problem of schemes generating regular monetary transfers from certain countries to others, and the associated problem of moral hazard. There are two broad ways to solve this problem: ex ante or ex post balancing. Fourth, we discuss which countries should join the EUBS. There are arguments for limiting membership to euro area countries, or for extending it to the European Union, but participation should in any case be mandatory. Fifth, we

review the costs of the EUBSs proposed in the literature, concluding that they tend to stay below 1% of the member countries' aggregate GDP. Finally, we look at the stabilisation effect of the EUBS. The conclusion is that an EUBS could operate transfers to those member countries most affected by economic recession that exceed 20% of the difference between the countries' actual GDP and its trend, hence yielding a substantial stabilisation effect.

## 2. MACROECONOMIC RATIONALES FOR A STABILISATION POLICY IN EMU

In this section, we discuss the arguments for and against the existence of a Europeanlevel macroeconomic stabilisation policy. The discussion starts from the reports to the European Commission that constituted the intellectual building blocks of the future EMU - Marjolin et al. (1975), MacDougall et al. (1977), Padoa-Schioppa et al. (1987) and Emerson et al. (1990) - but will also refer to other studies that discuss or develop the arguments developed in these reports. It is interesting to note that the debate took place in three distinct waves. The first was in the 1970s, when the first reports on the creation of the monetary union were written already containing the main arguments and concepts (for instance, the existence of spillover effects and the need to deal with balance of payment imbalances). The second wave started at the end of the 1980s, when the creation of EMU became a concrete project. In this phase, the earlier arguments were revisited. Yet, the debate did not lead to the creation of a fiscal capacity for the euro area despite the facts that, unlike in the 1970s, unemployment had become a prominent issue everywhere and fiscal policy was firmly recognised as a demand management instrument. We investigate the reason for this through informal interviews with some of the authors of those articles. The third wave started in the aftermath of the Great Recession and is ongoing.

It was argued in 1975 that economic and monetary unions can exist with very different degrees of integration. However, the United States, Australia, Germany and Canada are all endowed with important automatic mechanisms to offset fluctuations in economic activity. These include unemployment allowances and budgetary assistance to compensate a reduction in revenues (Marjolin et al., 1975).

Moreover, those economic and monetary unions are characterised by a number of distinguishing features that – besides the existence of a central bank and the free circulation of individuals, goods, services and capital – include the existence of a centralised fiscal and social security system. This centralised scheme operates, in a more or less visible way, a redistribution of wealth between the different regions comprising the union, complementing the other channels through which, in an integrated economy, possible deficits in the balance of payments of particular regions level out. Hence, the scheme also has the function of contributing to offsetting fluctuations in economic activity across different regions.

The economic rationales for a common fiscal policy belong essentially to three main lines of argument: spillover effects, current account imbalances and market failures.

First, a sound macroeconomic policy reducing the impact of an economic crisis in an economically weak region can have positive effects on the other regions, because it avoids negative spillover effects. The importance of this type of spillover effect, both from a theoretical point of view and in the context of the EMU, has also been recognised in later literature (e.g. Majocchi and Rey, 1993; Frankel and Rose, 1998; Kalemli-Ozcan et al., 2001; Allard et al., 2013). A demand shock in one country can spill over to other countries when the economies are integrated. Hence, a sound common macroeconomic policy can bring benefits for every country in the monetary union by increasing economic stability. Such a sound macroeconomic policy would be mostly concerned with risk-sharing among countries when asymmetric shocks (i.e. shocks hitting relatively small subsets of countries) are prevalent (Kalemli-Ozcan et al., 2001); and it would be more concerned with a common budgetary policy of

borrowing from future income at times of economic difficulty if the shocks are correlated (Frankel and Rose, 1998). In light of the evidence of the last two decades, it seems that important common shocks have been experienced in EMU, but also large country-specific shocks (Allard et al., 2013). As explained by Allard et al. (2014), country-specific shocks remained more frequent than expected. Some were due to the local credit booms and busts or to the different adaptation strategies to globalisation, and others to policies themselves. Whether the Great Recession is itself an idiosyncratic shock is open to debate. On the one hand, GDP fell substantially in nearly all countries, but on the other hand, unemployment rates moved along a strongly diverging path after 2008.

The more integrated national economies become, the less effective the national instruments of economic policy, because a large part of the fiscal stimulus translates into an increase in imports. As re-formulated in later literature (Goodhart and Smith, 1993; Majocchi and Rey, 1993; Enderlein et al., 2013), this argument has to do with the idea of fiscal policy as a common good among integrated economies; national governments may be reluctant to implement a fiscal policy of the optimal size (in terms of average expenditure as a percentage of GDP) because they will not be able to reap all the benefits, some of which will accrue to neighbouring economies. Hence, a common fiscal policy is needed to reach the optimal level of resources devoted to fiscal policy. In other words, "multiplier effects on internal demand of tax or expenditure changes are dampened by a high propensity to import" (Majocchi and Rey, 1993, p. 460). Alcidi and Gros (2014) argue, however, that the magnitude of spillover effects depends on the economic and financial context. In normal times, when financial stability is not at risk, there are no spillover effects even if financial markets put a premium on a higher debt level. In contrast, during financial crisis, the case for coordination of national policies becomes strong.

After the creation of the euro, the potential problems related to its current account imbalances remained; a lesson learnt the hard way during the Eurozone crisis. A large and sustained deficit can be considered a sign of an expansionary policy (Majocchi and Rey, 1993). If fully in control of monetary policy, the country in question would use the exchange rate to facilitate an adjustment. This not being available, the adjustment has to happen entirely in the real economy through a deflationary process. Majocchi and Rey (1993) observe that the adjustment within a currency union is made easier by smooth functioning of capital markets, but it is also more painful as it causes a deterioration in the economic situation of the country that is adjusting. Fiscal policies can seek to offset the demand differences between countries (Guyon, 2007). This can happen in two ways: by adopting an expansionary fiscal policy in the surplus country, and/or by cushioning the adjustment in the deficit country with an automatic stabiliser.

The latter argument in favour of the adoption of an automatic stabiliser belongs in the realm of market failures. Goodhart and Smith (1993, p. 421) observe that, "the case for government intervention usually rests on the existence of some market failure, or imperfection. In the case of intervention for the purpose of stabilisation, the purported failure is that of (labour) markets to clear, whether by means of wage flexibility or by migration (though migration would not be an effective response to a common shock)."

They argue that in the European Community, labour markets appear relatively sluggish in adjustment; not only is the elasticity of wages to unemployment lower than in other advanced economies, but also migration occurs in smaller numbers between European countries compared to American states.<sup>2</sup> Therefore, given European

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Recent research shows that some progress has been achieved in this regard. Although cross-country mobility remains low compared to the US, it has shown an increasing trend in recent years. Moreover, the lower cross-country mobility is compensated by the propensity of Europeans to relocate within countries (Beyer and Smets, 2015).

rigidities, "unless stabilized, adverse shocks are likely to impinge to some considerable extent on real variables, output and unemployment (rather than primarily on nominal variables)" (ibid.). Aware that the possibility of fiscal support can reduce the incentive to promote an adjustment and thus delay it, Goodhart and Smith argue that short-term stabilisation would not be strong enough to balance the pressure coming from higher unemployment and lower income in the case of prolonged or permanent shock.

These views are shared by Majocchi and Rey (1993), who argue that labour mobility seems too low to bear a significant share of the adjustment even in existing federations, which are not segmented by the cultural and linguistic barriers that exist in the European Union.<sup>3</sup> They also bring forward the argument by Begg (1989) that wage depression (assuming that it happens fast enough) can have further depressive effects on the local economy due to the reduced demand in non-tradable goods. The limits of mobility in Europe are also confirmed by more recent studies (see Barslund et al., 2015).

It is worth recalling at this stage that fiscal policy acts along two dimensions that remain conceptually distinct: stabilisation, calling for policies in which net transfers from the union to the regions are only a function of the rate of change of economic activity; and redistribution, implying that net transfers are a function of variables related to the level of economic activity, such as the unemployment rate or GDP per capita (Goodhart and Smith, 1993). Often, when implementing a policy, the policy-maker has in mind one of these two dimensions. However, as the two dimensions are interconnected, in practice it is difficult to design a policy that is effective with respect to one and neutral with respect to the other (for example, designing a policy which has only a stabilisation effect without generating any redistribution of wealth). This argument is made by Vetter (2014) in the context of an EUBS, and will be further explored in Section 5.

Much attention is dedicated in the MacDougall Report to stabilisation. It is argued that the transition from a group of national economies to an integrated economy changes the pattern of production and exchange, with some peripheral regions losing out. This process is discussed in more depth, and on the basis of concepts borrowed from spatial economic analysis, in a later report to the European Commission by Padoa-Schioppa et al. (1987). Two factors may be particularly important. First, there are economies of scale offered by centrally located urban agglomeration, which would tend to favour those economies that are located at the core of the European economy. Second, integration between very different economies such as those of the European Union is likely to translate into expanded inter-industry trade, allowing the most advanced economies to increase their specialisation in high-technology industries at the expense of the peripheral economies. Given that the European Union has mostly been premised on economic benefits, it is important that those countries that risk losing out from further integration are compensated to avoid the risk of economic and political instability and the threat of secession. The creation of the Structural Funds and the Cohesion Fund responds precisely to this need.

The vision in the MacDougall Report is one of a fully-fledged economic union in which federal public expenditure is around 20-25% of GDP. Yet the authors admit that, "it is most unlikely that the Community will be anything like so fully integrated in the field of public finance for many years to come as the existing economic unions" (p. 11). As part of the transition towards the fully-fledged union, they foresee a stage with a smaller integration of approximately 5-7% of GDP. The first step towards this evolution would be 'pre-federal' integration when the European Community's political structure is built up. Even at this stage, they argue, Community action in the areas of

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Migration can also be seen as a process that imposes personal costs on the displaced migrants, and preventing excessive migration may even be a policy goal, as stated in the MacDougall Report (MacDougall et al., 1977).

structural and cyclical policies (regional, manpower and unemployment policies) is needed to ensure that the benefits of closer integration are seen to accrue to all.

None of the many proposals put forward in the first two waves of the debate (in the 1970s and in the 1990s) was put into practice. The line that prevailed is that market adjustment mechanisms would be able to play an important role in macroeconomic stabilisation process. In "One market, one money", Emerson et al. (1990) argue that European markets will be more integrated as a consequence of the currency union, so that current accounts surpluses and deficits deriving from asymmetric shocks will be less of a problem because of capital and labour adjustments. Capital would be free to move from region to region to cover the imbalances. In addition, the rate of profits would be higher in regions doing well economically than in those hit by a shock, and if the financial market is integrated (implying that the ownership of public companies is more or less evenly distributed across Europe), this will mean that there will be a transfer of dividends from the former regions to the latter. Wages are likely to become more flexible in the currency union because (among other reasons) of the rules on public deficits and debt that governments have subscribed to. If the commitment of governments is credible, then both they and trade unions will consider fewer policy alternatives to adjusting wages than they did before the currency union. Labour mobility is a substitute to wage flexibility, because workers can migrate from a country in recession to another country, increasing employment and aggregate demand in the latter. Since the completion of the internal market will ensure the complete freedom of movement of persons across the EU, labour mobility is expected to increase substantially and to contribute more than in the past to the absorption of asymmetric shocks. Emerson et al. (1990) also argue that asymmetric shocks would become less frequent in an integrated economic area. Macroeconomic policy coordination may be quite effective in reacting against common shocks, because most or all countries of the currency union are involved and have a common interest in overcoming the crisis. The authors conclude that, "on balance, it can therefore be assumed that the need for fiscal policy adjustments will decrease" (p. 105).

Conversations with some of the authors of the reports and papers reviewed revealed that in the 1990s, it was broadly accepted by experts that there was a need for a European fiscal capacity, but there was political reluctance to bring this idea to the fore. One of the main reasons was that in 1993 there were a large number of important topics on the Maastricht Treaty negotiating table, which was at risk of not being ratified in some countries. With so many topics on the political agenda, policy-makers felt that the issue of a fiscal stabiliser, and in particular of an EUBS, would have to wait since it was not viewed as a game-changer. In fact, negotiations on that front would have been made difficult by the political argument that an EUBS could not be carried out with a common European budget without the common authority having a say on labour markets reforms. Increasing the size of the budget was also politically challenging.

A number of independent experts working for the Commission (Courchene et al., 1993) expended considerable effort in identifying what the minimal necessary budget capable of sustaining European economic and monetary union might be. By rigorously applying the subsidiarity principle and leaving only a marginal role to redistribution and macroeconomic stabilisation, they concluded that the minimum level, including a relatively inexpensive stabilisation mechanism, was about 2.2% of GDP. However, these computations did not receive much attention in the European policy-making environment. Interestingly, Courchene et al. (1993, p.24) provide a possible explanation for this while commenting on the debate on the European budget that was ongoing in the early 1990s – several European countries that were in poor economic shape in the 1990s begrudged an increase in the Union's budget, after the Commission had imposed severe rules on their budgetary policies through the Maastricht Treaty.

It was stressed in these conversations with authors that two more considerations in the 1990s prevented the idea of a common fiscal policy from becoming reality. One was the material complication of having a separate budget for EMU once it became clear that the UK would not be part of the currency union. This issue became more and more important as the idea of the EU enlargement materialised. The other was the fact that large shocks triggered by the financial sector were difficult to envisage at a time when the most important shock to deal with was the reunification of Germany. Given that macroeconomic stabilisation was not generally viewed as a major problem at the time, efforts were concentrated in designing policies consistent with the four building blocks identified by Delors et al. (1988): (i) a completed single market, (ii) a common competition and market policy, (iii) a common structural and regional policy, and (iv) macroeconomic policy coordination (that was deemed sufficient to avoid large macroeconomic disequilibria).

The EU budget remained at around 1% of GDP and it was confidently expected that financial markets, combined with internal mobility and national stabilisers, would rebalance economies in the event of shocks. Today, it is fair to say that the experience of the Great Recession has convinced many economists of the need to reopen the debate on what de Grauwe (2013) recently called "design failures" of the Eurozone architecture. This message was also heard by policy-makers at the highest European level; the creation of an automatic stabiliser directly entered the Four Presidents' Report in 2012 (Van Rompuy et al., 2012) and the Five Presidents' Report in 2015 (Juncker et al., 2015). More specifically, the 2015 report, *Completing Europe's Economic and Monetary Union*, argues in favour of a system designed for the "cushioning of large macroeconomic shocks and thereby make EMU overall more resilient", along the lines of the proposal by Beblavý et al. (2015).

#### 3. POSSIBLE STABILISATION MECHANISMS

A state or a federation has many ways of influencing the economy through fiscal policy. Accordingly, many suggestions have been made by policy-makers and scholars alike for possible types of European institutional intervention in the economy. The literature reviewed in this section proposes a number of potential mechanisms for a European-level macroeconomic stabilisation mechanism.

An EUBS was one of the very first proposals in this respect, already featuring prominently in the report by Marjolin et al. (1975). The view of these authors was that an EUBS would accomplish the missions of fiscal policy, stabilisation and redistribution. This would be managed by an independent administrative body directed with the participation of social partners, and funded by a contribution from income paid by employers and employees. If an employee becomes unemployed, he or she would receive either a lump-sum daily allowance or a percentage of his or her previous income for a fixed amount of time. National states would be allowed to adjust contributions and allowances upwards at their own expense. Such a scheme would generate a flow of redistributive transfers from regions with high structural unemployment to regions with low structural unemployment, which the authors consider to be a positive characteristic of the scheme. Furthermore, if a country faces a period of recession or stagnation, its unemployment rate would increase, leading to an increase in the net transfers from the EUBS and reducing the impact of the economic shock. This proposal, with a large number of variants, has been discussed in a number of later studies, as the next section will show. Before delving further into these, we review the possible alternatives to an unemployment-based scheme.

Another area of fiscal policy with a stabilisation purpose that received early and extensive attention is that of regional policies. The link between regional policy and macroeconomic stabilisation was not made clear by Marjolin et al. (1975), but was made explicit by the subsequent report by MacDougall et al. (1977), who discussed a possible system of cyclical grants to local or regional governments. This would be a system of financial redistribution based on grants subject to different types of

constraints: specific conditions aimed at increasing economic capacity; economic criteria connected to the relative cyclical and the structural economic situations of the regions; and conditions on economic policy performance in those cases where member states have some control over economic outcomes. The idea of conditional regional policy re-emerged in the report by Padoa-Schioppa et al. (1987). The suggestion in this report is to help regions that are less economically developed or are experiencing economic decline in two ways: by subsidising the interest rate paid on loans taken on by the private sector from the European Investment Bank or other credit institutions; and by offering grants financed by the structural funds to regions in economic difficulty. The first type of transfers would be conditional on the quality of the programmes receiving support, whereas the second would be conditional on the implementation of a medium-term macroeconomic strategy incorporating structural policies and reform.<sup>4</sup>

The proposal by Drèze and Durré (2014) is slightly different in that it suggests starting a programme of public investment especially concentrated in the areas of social housing, renewable energy and transportation. One shortcoming of this scheme is that it could involve complex arrangements. Suppose that an EMU-level institution finances the construction of houses in Spain for citizens in need. It would not be easy to determine who (European institutions, the Spanish or local government) should define the criteria for access to the social housing programme, who should own the buildings, and so on. Moreover, a European-level investment policy could hardly be an automatic stabiliser – given the time needed to propose, approve and implement projects, it is more likely to be a pro-cyclical policy.

A quite different option is to establish a European Debt Agency (Enderlein et al., 2013) that would issue its own bonds. The idea is that each member of the euro area would issue a part of its debt (around 10% of GDP) as bonds issued by this agency, creating a liquid market of 'eurobonds'. Countries experiencing tough economic times could increase their debt issued through the European Debt Agency to up to 20% of their GDP without very strict policy conditions. However, requests to further increase the share of debt issued through these eurobonds would be negotiated so that the help would be conditional on implementing certain macroeconomic and structural policies. This idea has also been discussed, although not at great length, by Moesen and De Grauwe (2009), Allard et al. (2013) and Pisani-Ferry et al. (2013).

One last proposal that deserves attention is that by Enderlein et al. (2013), who suggest, as a means of creating a euro area macroeconomic stabilisation policy, the establishment of a European fund based on member countries' contributions. This fund would transfer funds to a particular country when it faces a negative point in its economic cycle that would be earmarked for a reduction of payroll taxes. A similar proposal is discussed in a study by Carnot et al. (2015). Enderlein et al. (2013) recognise that, in theory, spending on the economy directly (as in the regional policies discussed above) or through unemployment benefits would yield a higher multiplier than reducing payroll taxes. However, they argue that the latter measure has the advantage of not substituting any government spending programme. Hence, it does not give governments the possibility to divert the money saved to different spending purposes that are more affected by agency or by problems of moral hazard.

It is worth noting that the way in which fiscal policy is funded could also contribute to macroeconomic stabilisation, if the revenue collection scheme were designed in a progressive way, as noted by Marjolin et al. (1975) and MacDougall et al. (1977). A progressive tax implies that the relative contribution to the central budget of regions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> It is interesting to note that some of the programmes envisaged in cyclical regional policies are related to human capital and training, which shows that not only passive labour policies such as the EUBS, but also active labour market policies have received great attention in the debates surrounding the European Commission.

with a deteriorating economic performance decreases, reducing the drop in disposable income. McKay and Reis (2013) review three stabilisers on the revenue side in the US: personal income tax, corporate income tax and property tax. The first is not only the most studied but also the most important in terms of size, as it amounts to approximately 11% of GDP or one third of the US budget (ibid.).

As anachronistic as it may sound today, Marjolin et al. (1975) suggest, still on the revenue side, financing the European Community budget with a tax on land usage in industrial sites, which would reflect both the economic capacity of a country and its position in the economic cycle. Majocchi and Rey (1993) suggest financing the EU budget through a carbon tax or through a system of contributions whereby each country pays a percentage of its GDP computed as a base rate plus a progressivity coefficient that increases the proportional contribution of richer countries. Of course, much greater room for manoeuvre in this sense would be given if the EU or the euro area were to be endowed with a substantial budget (Allard et al., 2013).

Yet, despite the wealth of alternatives, a common unemployment insurance scheme has been considered by many authors to be the most attractive option, for a number of reasons. Unemployment benefits:

- represent a type of expenditure that is quintessentially anti-cyclical, as unemployment rises when a country experiences economic difficulties;
- provide a way to support income very quickly once recession or stagnation hits a particular country;
- support those individuals in society who bear a large part of the social costs in a recession (in the case of the EUBS, this could be a way to show European citizens that there is a solidarity net at the European level, increasing their trust in European institutions);
- represent a type of expenditure with a high 'multiplier effect', because households that lose a source of income need to sustain their consumption levels; and
- kick in automatically in the event of recession.

However, the design of the EUBS will have to overcome a number of obstacles that have been clearly identified in the literature. These obstacles are outlined in the next section, together with some solutions proposed in the literature.

#### Box 1. The unemployment benefits multiplier

Since Keynes' times, economists have believed that public expenditure generates an input to growth that is higher than the expenditure itself, due to a multiplier effect. The multiplier varies according to both the type of expenditure and the characteristics of the economy (IMF, 2009). Quantifying this multiplier is extremely challenging, as witnessed by the fact that studies do not agree on a common number. Different methodologies lead to different results, even when the same case is analysed (Spilimbergo et al., 2009). Zandi (2008) calculates that in the US, a \$1 increase in unemployment benefits generates an estimated \$1.64 in near-term GDP. Vroman (2010) believes this impact to be greater - every \$1 spent on unemployment insurance increases economic activity by \$2. An older study by the US Department of Labor estimates that, on average over six periods defined between 1972 and 2001, \$1 of unemployment insurance benefit generated GDP growth of \$2.15, with the multiplier effects of each of these six periods ranging between \$1.54 and \$3.07 (see Chimerine et al., 1999). Monacelli et al. (2010) estimate that "in response to an increase in government spending normalised to 1% of GDP, we estimate an output multiplier well above one, in the range of 1.2-1.5 (at one-year and two-year horizon respectively)". A recent estimate by the US Congressional Budget Office (2010) is less precise – increasing aid to the unemployed by \$1 is estimated to have increased GDP by between \$0.7 and \$1.9 during the period 2010-2015.

#### 4. CHALLENGES OF AN EUBS AND PROPOSED SOLUTIONS

This section illustrates the main challenges related to the implementation of an EUBS, together with some solutions proposed in the literature. We focus on studies that simulated the effect of potential EUBS because these studies had to make choices regarding their operational definitions and how some commonly encountered problems were dealt with. Examples of such studies include Dullien (2013, 2014), Italianer and Vanheukelen (1993), Beblavý and Maselli (2014), Beblavý et al. (2015), Jara and Sutherland (2014) and Dolls et al. (2014).

#### 4.1. Financing the scheme

Four sources of finance have been suggested for the EUBS, also on the basis of the experiences of unemployment benefit schemes in federal countries: a payroll tax, a corporate tax, a contribution paid by member countries defined as a percentage of GDP and not linked to a joint ad hoc tax, and debt.

The payroll tax – used in the EUBS proposed by Dullien (2013, 2014) – and the corporate tax (Pisani-Ferry et al., 2013) have the advantage of creating a 'genuine' unemployment benefit scheme, in the sense that they generate a system that works as insurance at a microeconomic level, where the worker or the employer pays a contribution that is directly linked to the assistance the worker will receive in the event of remaining unemployed. These financing schemes would also endow the Commission with a budget that is directly related to a well-defined source of revenue.

Most EUBS simulation studies (Italianer and Vanheukelen, 1993; Beblavý and Maselli, 2014, 2015; Dolls et al., 2014;) prefer to model the contribution to the EUBS as a percentage of a country's GDP, either fixed or variable. This does not mean that these papers are critical of payroll and corporate taxes as a way to finance an EUBS. In fact, defining the payment as a percentage of a country's GDP is a very general way of defining the country's pay-in, which can coincide with a payroll or corporate tax if the member countries agree that this is the way the national contribution should be collected. In the absence of such an agreement, defining the contribution as a sum relative to GDP leaves member countries free to decide how to collect the necessary resources. In the latter case, the EUBS works as insurance between countries (a so-called 'equivalent system').

The issue of debt is more controversial, because it would imply the ability of the fund to issue supranational bonds. The related political debate goes beyond the scope of this paper, and of the papers that we cover in the literature review in this section. However, some authors have discussed the potential benefits accruing from the ability to issue debt. Dullien (2013) notes how the macro-stabilisation properties of the EUBS would be improved if it were allowed to run surpluses in good times and deficits in bad, possibly covered by borrowing on the financial market. The ability to issue debt might become particularly important in the case of symmetric shocks.

#### 4.2. Harmonisation and political feasibility

One major obstacle to establishing an EUBS is that national unemployment benefit schemes are already in place – and have been in some countries for a century – that were set up as a result of political decisions taken by national governments. Hence, they may reflect national preferences concerning the generosity of the welfare system or the incentives to be offered to individuals, or constitutional constraints.

National unemployment benefit schemes are differentiated along three important dimensions: the eligibility requirements (understood as referring to both the personal scope and the entitlement conditions), the generosity of the benefits (determined by the replacement rate and the reference wage), and the duration of the unemployment Eligibility rules determine which unemployed citizens unemployment benefit. One particularly important eligibility rule determines how many months a citizen must have worked (or have been insured) in a specified period prior to becoming unemployed in order to receive benefit. The duration is the number of months for which the unemployment benefit is paid out. In many countries, the duration of unemployment benefit varies according to the insurance record and/or the age of the unemployed person. The replacement rate is the proportion of the reference wage (defined by law as a function of past wages) that will be paid out as an unemployment benefit, so that the unemployment benefit equals the reference wage times the replacement rate. Throughout the call for tender, there seems to be the assumption that the replacement rate will not vary by month, although this is not necessarily the case in the national benefit schemes. In some cases, the replacement rate may be irrelevant because the benefits are flat (i.e. they are the same independently of previous earnings). In fact, in over a third of EU member states, unemployment benefit rates vary according to the duration of unemployment - with benefit amounts typically decreasing as unemployment persists. Other factors may also affect the replacement rate in the national benefit schemes, such as the insurance records and family composition of beneficiaries. The widespread use of (both lower and upper) ceilings for reference earnings and/or benefit amounts further complicates the picture of this dimension of unemployment benefit schemes. It should also be borne in mind that a minority of national benefit schemes provide a flat-rate unemployment benefit, the amount of which is unrelated to previous earnings.

The aforementioned dimensions of unemployment benefit schemes generate incentives for individual behaviour that have long been studied by economists (Card et al., 2007; Krueger and Mueller, 2010). For example, a longer duration and higher replacement rate may reduce the efforts made by an unemployed person to find a new job.

National unemployment benefit schemes across Europe present very different characteristics (Esser et al., 2013, Strauss et al., 2013), so complete harmonisation could prove very difficult to achieve. This, together with the issue of moral hazard, constitutes a major barrier to the implementation of an EUBS, as also stressed in a Deutsche Bank research briefing (Vetter, 2014).

Objectively, setting up an EUBS from scratch would raise major administrative issues. For this reason, the literature reviewed in this paper unanimously suggests building the EUBS on the basis of existing national benefit schemes.

Nevertheless, different policy designs require different levels of harmonisation. An equivalent EUBS is one in which financial transfers from the supranational fund occur only from and to member states, and not directly to unemployed individuals. The transfers from the EUBS to countries are earmarked for unemployment benefits. This design, in principle, could leave member states free to distribute the money to unemployed individuals according to existing national legislation, reducing the need for harmonisation of national legislation. Pisani-Ferry et al. (2013), for example, assume in their simulation exercise that the EUBS would pay to every country the amount required to pay benefits according to their national legislation. Such a system could have perverse incentive effects, as countries would be incentivised to increase the generosity of their unemployment benefit legislation with the EUBS covering the costs. However, it is clear that this would lessen the need to enforce the harmonisation of national legislations.

A genuine EUBS is one in which financial transfers from the supranational fund directly target unemployed individuals. The national benefit schemes are responsible for collecting the payments from individuals, reporting data on the work history of

individuals to the EUBS, and mediating in the transfer from the EUBS to citizens. A genuine EUBS would require more harmonisation of national legislation because citizens should be treated in the same way by the EUBS in terms of eligibility requirements and the duration and amount of the unemployment benefits. Examples of genuine systems – proposed, for example, by Strauss et al. (2013) – are modelled in Dolls et al. (2014) and Jara and Sutherland (2014). One type of genuine scheme that, in a sense, requires less harmonisation is that proposed by Delpla (2012). In this scheme, every European worker is able to choose between a national and a European labour contract, which differ only in terms of their unemployment insurance provision. The EUBS would cover only workers who choose the European labour contract, so that in principle there would be no need to change the national provisions. This can be considered an example of a 'top-up' EUBS, in which the EUBS tops up the national benefit scheme when workers find it insufficient, but does not intervene otherwise.

To summarise, national unemployment benefit schemes are differentiated along three main dimensions: eligibility requirements, the generosity of benefits (determined by the replacement rate and the reference wage) and the duration of the unemployment benefit. Different countries made very different choices on these dimensions, presumably partly reflecting different political preferences. Hence, harmonising national benefit scheme systems may prove both administratively and politically difficult. Alternative EUBS variants differ in the extent to which they require harmonisation, with an equivalent EUBS requiring the least harmonisation.

### 4.3. Moral hazard and permanent financial transfers/stabilisation versus redistribution

A mechanism implying financial transfers between economic regions belonging to a monetary union may generate a risk of moral hazard, especially if the economic regions have substantial policy powers, as is the case for European countries (De Grauwe, 2003). The government of a recipient country may decide not to implement unpopular policies, such as pension reforms, to boost the country's future economic performance if it knows that this will be compensated by increased financial support from the federation.5

Two main mechanisms have been suggested in the literature with this purpose, with different implications for the problem of moral hazard: the introduction of a trigger; and experience rating, or 'claw-back'. The former solution requires careful definition of a trigger to determine when the transfers will be operated in favour of a particular country. The trigger is composed of an indicator and a threshold; in every period (typically a month, trimester or year) in which the indicator exceeds the threshold, transfers are operated towards a particular country (Beblavý et al., 2015). Permanent transfers are avoided in two cases. The first is if the indicator is related to the rate of change of an indicator of economic activity, rather than on its level. In this case, every country would be likely to become a recipient of transfers at some point, and the incentives to avoid implementing policies yielding long-term economic growth would be limited because the transfers would not be long lasting. Typically, the indicator chosen for the trigger in the context of the EUBS is the unemployment rate (Italianer and Vanheukelen 1993; Dullien, 2007, 2012, 2013; Beblavý and Maselli, 2014; Beblavý et al., 2015). Second, if the threshold is sufficiently high that only major economic shocks would trigger transfers from the EUBS, then transfers cannot be

the eurozone.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The moral hazard argument, however, is symmetric: in a monetary union, pursuing national policies in an uncoordinated way may lead to high social costs in the partner countries. This is the reason why EMU countries opted for coordination in the first place and it is also the reason why today a debate exists on the creation of a fiscal capacity in

permanent by definition. In addition, the social costs of these shocks would presumably be too high to induce moral hazard on the government side.6

The literature simulating the effect of the EUBS has experimented with claw-back as an ex post mechanism to get close to the neutral balance of the net, long-term transfers from member countries to the EUBS. Claw-back is a mechanism by which the contribution of each country to the EUBS fund depends on the net balance of the past net contributions of that country. Schemes of this type have been proposed by Dullien (2014), Dolls et al. (2014), and Beblavý and Maselli (2014). The first of these three studies proposes a system by which a country's contribution rate is increased by 0.3% of GDP if the net contribution has been negative for two consecutive years, or decreased by 0.3% if it has been greater than 1% of GDP for two consecutive years. Simulation results indicate that a claw-back option limits the risk of non-neutral net contributions, although it reduces the stabilisation capacity of the EUBS, at least in the event of long-lasting recessions. Dolls et al. (2014) suggest a mechanism by which the contribution of each country is adjusted every three years. The new contribution is computed such that if the country continues to receive the same amount of benefits as in the last triennium, the net balance will be reduced by 100% in the next three years (or by 50%, in the alternative option explored by the authors). Quite surprisingly, the results of their simulation indicate that neither option is very effective in reducing the risk that some countries will be net payers or net contributors in the medium term.

<sup>6</sup> A number of studies in the literature suggest a variety of ways of defining the trigger such that permanent transfers would be avoided. Such studies have typically analysed equivalent EUBSs, i.e. schemes in which a supranational fund collects payments from the national countries and, when certain conditions are met, operates transfers towards some countries, which are earmarked for unemployment citizens.

Dullien (2013) defines the trigger in three different ways for the three scenarios of his simulations:

- an unemployment rate above 7%, with an increase above one percentage point over past 12 months;
- an unemployment rate above 5%, with an increase above one percentage point over past 12 months; and
- ullet an unemployment rate above 7%, with an increase above 15% over past 12 months.

Italianer and Vanheukelen (1993) suggest the following trigger:

• the increase in the unemployment rate over past 12 months is positive and greater than the average increase over the other members of the European Union.

Beblavý and Maselli (2014) design the trigger in the following way:

• the difference between the unemployment rate and the non-accelerating wage rate of unemployment (NAWRU) exceeds 2%.

Beblavý et al. (2015) analyse three different EUBSs, with the following triggers:

- the short-term unemployment rate exceeds the sum of its 10-year average and one-tenth of its 10-year standard deviation;
- the short-term unemployment rate exceeds the sum of its 10-year average and its 10-year standard deviation; and
- the short-term unemployment rate exceeds the sum of its 10-year average and twice its 10-year standard deviation.

Note that if the threshold is expressed in absolute terms – as in all the papers mentioned except Beblavý et al. (2015) – there are, in principle, incentives for a more subtle form of moral hazard. In this case, it can be argued that a country has an incentive to reduce counter-cyclical policies because this would increase its likelihood of receiving benefits. A solution to this problem is presented by Beblavý et al. (2015), who explicitly link the threshold to the volatility of the short-term unemployment rate.

Beblavý and Maselli (2014) suggest increasing a country's contribution when the negative net balance vis-à-vis the EUBS exceeds 1% of GDP for this country.

The choice of mechanism to avoid permanent net transfers in favour of a subset of countries is, in part, related to the choice of the type of EUBS. A trigger is a logical option in the case of an equivalent EUBS (i.e. a scheme agreed between countries, not workers). In a genuine EUBS, individual citizens benefit from individual entitlements vis-à-vis the EUBS, and it seems inappropriate to introduce a trigger that switches individual entitlements 'on' or 'off' on the basis of the macro-performance of the country in which the individuals happen to live. Experience rating or a claw-back system can be implemented both in an equivalent and a genuine EUBS, but if a genuine EUBS is financed by individual contributions, making the level of individual contributions by employers and/or employees variable on the basis of past macro-performance may also raise issues of political feasibility and legitimacy.

In addition to mitigating moral hazard, a trigger system can have another advantage, notably when it is related to changes in unemployment rather than levels of unemployment. In such a system, every country is likely to be a recipient of transfers at some point in time. Thus, the avoidance of permanent transfers (APT) enhances the political legitimacy of the scheme. However, ATP does not mean that every country would benefit to the same extent.

It is important to distinguish two properties of an EUBS: APT on the one hand, and the neutral balance of the net, long-term contribution of each country on the other. The neutral balance of the net, long-term contribution (NBC) is a stricter condition, which is not implied by APT. Suppose that country A receives on average larger net contributions than country B when it is a net beneficiary, the two countries pay the same amount into the EUBS every year, and country A is as likely as country B to be a net beneficiary. In that case, the EUBS will exhibit APT but not NBC, because no country will always be a net recipient, yet country A will be a net beneficiary in the long term.

A system of experience rating or claw-back mitigates the risk of moral hazard, since a country pursuing persistently lax policies will be confronted with increasing contributions. Such mechanisms reduce the risk of permanent net transfers, and bring the system closer to NBC. However, it is not clear that a strict principle of NBC per se is a solution to moral hazard. Certainly, the possibility for a country to have a positive position against the EUBS in the long term may create incentives to design economic policies in such a way that this happens. A strong emphasis on NBC per se can be seen as more important with a view to the political legitimacy of the system at large. Political legitimacy encompasses the avoidance of moral hazard, but also includes issues related to the cross-country redistribution of resources in an inter-temporal perspective.

Avoiding moral hazard and permanent net transfers is one of the most pressing challenges in the design of a common shock absorber for the EU/euro area. Any mechanism that systematically helps an economy in crisis may reduce the pressure for structural reforms in this country. The literature shows that there is more than one option for reducing the risk of moral hazard. For instance, the EUBS could be activated by changes (to a lesser or greater degree) in unemployment rather than by levels. Or the trigger could be set sufficiently high that the EUBS would intervene only in the case of severe recession. In addition to these 'ex ante' mechanisms (which fit in naturally with an equivalent EUBS), several ways exist to adjust national contributions to the scheme ex post. Experience rating or claw-back can link the pay-in to the pay-out. These mechanisms are unlikely to generate net payments that are perfectly balanced, but they should contribute to avoiding permanent net transfers to a subset of countries and thus to solving the problem of moral hazard.

As a matter of fact, moral hazard can also exist in countries in which different layers of government intervene in the regulation of unemployment and in activation policies.

Multi-tiered regulation of unemployment and activation is present in some federal countries, but also in some unitary states. If such states are indeed confronted with issues similar to the moral hazard problem outlined in this section, it is important to examine whether they use financial mechanisms to avoid this (possibly linked to performance measurement) and/or preventive mechanisms of a non-financial nature. Non-financial preventive mechanisms can take the form of minimum requirements with regard to the activation of unemployed people, but performance measurement and management can also play a role in non-financial approaches. Hence, an empirical study of unemployment regulation and activation in multi-tiered institutional settings should complement the theoretical analysis described in this section.

#### 4.4. Member countries

At the beginning of the discussion of an EUBS, it seemed that if a monetary union were ever to be realised, it would involve all members of the European Community. Most of the arguments developed to support the cause of the EUBS were related to the consequences for European countries of being in a monetary union, for example the loss of the prerogative of monetary policy and increased economic integration. Accordingly, early simulations of the effect of the EUBS (see Italianer and Vanheukelen, 1993) did not make a distinction between members of the EU and members of the euro area.

However, only a certain number of EU countries actually adopted the common currency. It is not clear whether only countries in the euro area should be included in the EUBS or all EU members, or indeed any EU members on a voluntary basis. One argument for including every EU member is that, if the purpose of the scheme is to insure countries against asymmetric shocks, then a larger pool of insured countries is better than a smaller pool (Beblavý and Maselli, 2014). A second argument is that this would impose some minimal common standards, in terms of welfare, across the whole European Union and demonstrate citizen solidarity at the European level. This has been the typical 'social' argument for the EUBS, already advanced by Marjolin et al. (1975). In contrast, leaving every country free to decide whether or not to join would make the EUBS politically acceptable to everyone.

Most simulation studies limit themselves to countries in the euro area (Dullien, 2007, 2013; Pisani-Ferry et al., 2013; Dolls et al., 2014; Jara and Sutherland, 2014), either because most of the economic arguments supporting the EUBS (explained in Section 2) have been developed with the currency union in mind, or sometimes because of data limitations. By contrast, Beblavý and Maselli (2014) and Beblavý et al. (2015) include all EU members in their EUBS. One proposal contemplating the possibility for countries to opt out of the scheme comes from Delpla (2012), with both citizens and countries left with the possibility to opt out. Other authors, however, argue that the EUBS would be more effective if participation were mandatory, in order to avoid adverse selection into the insurance scheme (Beblavý and Maselli, 2014). In fact, participation is mandatory for every state in federations such as the US and Switzerland (Dullien, 2007; Beblavý et al., 2015).

There are arguments for including all EU members in the EUBS, but also for restricting participation to euro area countries only. It is difficult to give a clear recommendation here, so in the end the decision may be based on political considerations. Nonetheless, irrespective of which set of countries is selected, economic theory would strongly advocate a mandatory system. In the case of voluntary participation, a problem of adverse selection would arise, as only those with a higher probability of requiring help will participate (Beblavý and Maselli, 2014).

#### 4.5. Size of the EUBS

When designing an EUBS, it is necessary to think about the potential size of the scheme in terms of GDP. This is clearly related to the stabilisation effect that one would wish the EUBS to have, which would seem to draw very wide boundaries since,

as we saw in Section 2, different scholars and policy-makers have had very different views in this respect. However, these boundaries are considerably narrowed by the fact that national unemployment benefit schemes are already in place, and it is difficult to imagine that the EUBS would be much more generous or restrictive than the systems already in place. A simple example of this is given by Italianer and Vanheukelen (1993), who estimate the hypothetical annual costs of the EUBS by multiplying the number of unemployed individuals by the average EU wage and then by a replacement rate set at 70%. The result is that the EUBS would cost 0.5% of GDP, which is within the range of costs estimated by later literature.

More recent simulation studies typically set an EUBS with a given duration of unemployment benefits, a replacement rate determining the size of the benefits relative to a reference wage, and a coverage rate (the proportion of unemployed individuals who would receive benefits). These parameters are chosen to be roughly in line with those in place in some EU countries (typically, the median country). Once these parameters are chosen, the size of the EUBS is estimated based on these choices. Most simulation studies set the maximum duration to 12 months (Dullien, 2007, 2012, 2013; Beblavý and Maselli, 2014; Dolls et al., 2014), the replacement rate at 40% or 50% (Dullien, 2007, 2013; Beblavý and Maselli, 2014; Dolls et al., 2014; Jara and Sutherland, 2014; Beblavý et al., 2015), and the coverage rate at 75% or 80% (Beblavý and Maselli, 2014; Beblavý et al., 2015) unless it is computed endogenously according to other rules (Dullien, 2013; Dolls et al., 2014; Jara and Sutherland, 2014).

However, some simulation studies include a trigger in their EUBS so that the payment is only disbursed under certain conditions. This makes the EUBS much cheaper, because the claim (the amount transferred to a given country once the conditions are satisfied) remains in line with the scheme of the median country, but the transfers occur only under particular circumstances.

For example, under the scenarios in which the trigger conditions are most restrictive, Beblavý and Maselli (2014) estimate the average hypothetical cost of their EUBS scheme between 1999 and 2012 to be 0.07% of EU GDP (the average cost is close to 0.3% in their least restrictive scenarios). Like these authors, Dullien (2007, 2013) defines different scenarios, with an annual cost varying from 0.75% to 0.85% of euro area GDP (Dullien, 2007) or between 0.3% and 0.6% of EU GDP (Dullien, 2013).

Dolls et al. (2014) suggest a genuine scheme with no trigger, and the estimated annual cost for the euro area is around €50 billion per year (0.6% of GDP). An upper bound to the EUBS cost is given by Pisani-Ferri et al. (2013), who assume that the scheme would cover all the unemployment benefit costs incurred by member countries, which on average for the period 2002-2010 equalled 1.8% of GDP in the euro area. This system, however, would be far more generous than the systems devised in the rest of the literature, which usually estimate the cost of an EUBS to be between 0.3% and 0.85% of member countries' GDP. In the US, the cost of regular benefits was estimated to be in the range of \$40.5 billion in 2014, which is equivalent to 0.23% of GDP (Whittaker and Isaacs, 2014).

To summarise, the size of the EUBS finds some sort of 'natural bounds' in the generosity of national unemployment benefit schemes. These bounds are likely to be around 0.3% (lower bound) and 0.85% (upper bound).

#### 4.6. Stabilisation impact

Given this approximate cost of the EUBS, what then would be the effect on macroeconomic stabilisation? The answer to this question depends on the design of the EUBS and on the way in which the stabilisation effect is estimated.

In terms of the design of the EUBS, at least three features impact the average stabilisation effect of one euro spent on unemployment benefits. First, some

unemployment benefit schemes - for example, that of the US (see Dullien, 2007) extend the duration of unemployment benefits in the case of a particularly severe or prolonged recession. This mechanism introduces a form of cyclical variability in the parameters of the scheme, with the effect of increasing support to the economy when it is particularly weak. Intuition suggests that the marginal stabilisation effect of one euro spent on unemployment benefits is higher in these circumstances, and this intuition is confirmed by Dullien (2007), who finds in his simulations that providing extended benefits substantially increases the stabilisation effect of the EUBS, with limited costs. A second feature impacting the average stabilisation effect per euro spent on the EUBS is the presence of a trigger. A trigger makes any transfer from the EUBS to a country conditional on that country experiencing a severe downturn. By limiting transfers to those times in which they are most needed, the presence of a trigger increases the stabilisation effect by intervening with substantial help only during major unemployment shocks, as shown in the simulations by Brandolini et al. (2014).7 Third, allowing some redistribution of resources across countries makes the EUBS more flexible, and increases its stabilisation effect. This is shown by Brandolini et al. (2014) in their comparison through simulation of 72 alternative EUBSs.8

The way in which the stabilisation effect is computed can make a difference to the resulting estimate. This is probably the reason why the economic literature came to very different conclusions on the stabilisation effect of unemployment benefit schemes, as noted by Dullien (2013), who discusses this issue in some depth. First, one can analyse the average or the marginal stabilisation effect, depending on whether the analysis focuses on the whole business cycle (average effect) or only on recession. In the latter case, one obtains the marginal stabilisation effect, which is typically larger than the average effect because the goal of the scheme is to help the economy during recession. In addition, the stabilisation effect can be estimated using the long-term GDP trend as a benchmark or past GDP (peak-to-trough analysis), with the former type of computation being theoretically more sound and the latter typically yielding larger estimates. Dullien (2013) suggests looking at marginal stabilisation effects, and uses the long-term GDP trend as the benchmark against which to compare current GDP.

More precisely, Dullien's (2013) measure of the net balance of payments for a given country in a given period is the ratio between the country's net balance of payments over the given period and the deviation of the country's GDP from the 'potential' GDP lying on the country's trend line. He computes this statistic for 11 western European countries, and for two recessions per country (with a few exceptions, the two recessions are typically those of 2001-2012 and 2008-2009). Under both his variants of the EUBS, the average stabilisation effect over all countries and recessions is around 11%. This could be interpreted as the estimated marginal effect for the average country. However, to find the 'true' marginal effect of the EUBS, one should look at the stabilisation effect during a recession for the most severely hit economies. For example, the stabilisation effect would have been over 50% for Austria in 2001-2012, and over 20% for Spain in 2008-2009. It seems sensible, when assessing the stabilisation effect of the EUBS, to look at both the 'average-country' marginal

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> This conclusion seems intuitive as long as the cost of the EUBS is relatively low. If the cost is relatively high, however, the risk is that large financial transfers would be concentrated in very few recessions, foregoing other opportunities to spend the available funds. Hence, the average effect per euro spent could be reduced by the presence of a trigger.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Interestingly, Brandolini et al. (2014) find that an EUBS with partial experience rating (where the pay-in is linked to the pay-out, but the long-term balance of the country vis-à-vis the EUBS is not necessarily zero) outperforms both a system with a strict NBC condition and a system in which every country pays a flat contribution rate into the EUBS independently of received transfers.

stabilisation effect (the average effect across all member countries during a recession) and the 'true' marginal stabilisation effect (the effect during a recession in the most severely hit countries). Dullien's measure of a stabilisation effect is the same as that already used by Italianer and Vanheukelen (1993), who, using quite a rough rule-of-thumb, estimated that their EUBS would have had an average stabilisation effect of 20% across European countries.

This way of computing the stabilisation effect has the advantage of being intuitive and computationally simple. However, it is likely to represent a lower bound for the stabilisation effect because it does not take the fiscal multiplier into account. This is a challenging task, because the fiscal multiplier must be guessed. Beblavý and Maselli (2014) and Beblavý et al. (2015) suggest a value of 1.5 for the multiplier, implying that  $\in$ 1 of expenditure on unemployment benefits would raise the GDP of the receiving country by  $\in$ 1.5. However, their estimates of the stabilisation effect are not comparable to those of other papers in the literature, because they use the ratio between the net balance of payments to the fund in a given year (multiplied by 1.5) and total GDP (instead of using the deviation of GDP from its norm, as is done in the rest of the literature). However, one could apply the 1.5 coefficient to the estimate by Dullien (2013), obtaining an estimate of about 16.5% for the average-country marginal effect of the EUBS, and a much larger estimate for the 'true' marginal effect.

Consistent with the microeconomic nature of their simulation, Dolls et al. (2014) estimate the stabilisation effect in a way that is similar to Dullien (2013), but instead of taking the aggregate net balance of payments, they compute it starting from the contributions and benefits of the single individuals. More precisely, they compute the net sum of contributions paid to the EUBS and benefits received from the same fund for every individual in a given country, and divide this number by the sum of individuals' changes in employment income. Given this choice of indicator, they find a stabilisation effect of between 23% and 31% for the GIIPS countries (Greece, Ireland, Italy, Portugal and Spain) at the beginning of the current economic crisis. Although they do not mention it explicitly, given the choice of countries and years, this corresponds to the marginal stabilisation effect (more precisely, to the 'true' marginal effect) of their proposed EUBS. However, it is difficult to understand how this estimate corresponds to the real stabilisation effect that could be observed in the economy. On one hand, similar to Dullien (2013), Dolls et al. (2014) do not take into account equilibrium effects at the macroeconomic level - such as the fiscal multiplier - which would imply that their estimate would be lower than the real stabilisation effect. On the other hand, they compare the net changes in contributions and benefits only to the changes in employment income, which represents only a fraction of the change in total incomes in the economy. Hence, the real stabilisation effect could also be lower. Interestingly, these effects would exactly balance each other out if one uses a multiplier equal to 1.5, as in Beblavý et al. (2015), and follows the commonly used rule of thumb that employment incomes constitute two-thirds of total incomes.

A study by Brandolini et al. (2014) reports that an unemployment-based shock absorber for the euro area would have reduced the coefficient of variation of GDP (another way to measure the stabilisation effect) by 0.03% over the period 2002-2012. Different designs of the EUBS impact the stability of the economic system differently; for example, their scheme with 'partial experience rating' would offer up to three times the level of stabilisation of their baseline scheme, but would imply cross-country redistribution.

To summarise, when assessing the stabilisation effect of the EUBS, it is important to consider both the 'average-country' marginal stabilisation effect (the average effect across all member countries during a recession) and the 'true' marginal stabilisation effect (the effect during a recession in the most severely hit countries). Most papers in the literature estimate the stabilisation effect for each country as a ratio between the net balance of payments of the country vis-à-vis the EUBS and the change in aggregate income within that country (for example, deviation of current GDP from its

trend). However, it might be advisable to produce an alternative estimate of the stabilisation effect by multiplying the numerator by a fiscal multiplier. Typically, the reviewed studies estimate the average-country marginal stabilisation effect to be between 10 and 30%. The 'true' marginal stabilisation effect is likely to be over 20%.

#### 4.7. Key lessons of existing proposals

In this section, we present a synthetic view of the main typology of proposals for an EUBS, as discussed above. For each, we outline the main advantage, the main problem, the size and the key features. Table 1 outlines the main lesson from each scheme. This overview complements the following section, which presents the main conclusions from this work.

Table 1. Key lessons of existing schemes

Study	Genuine or equivalent	Trigger	Claw - back	Member countries	Size (% of GDP)	Key advan- tage	Key problem	Main lesson
Dullien (2007)	Genuine	Yes	No	Euro area	0.3- 0.6	Extended benefits	Admin complexity	Stabilisation can be achieved with a small budget
Beblavý and Maselli (2014); Beblavý et al. (2015)	Equivalent	Yes	Yes	EU	0.07- 0.3	Relatively high impact with small budget	Lack of visibility	A high trigger reduces the scope for moral hazard
Dolls et al. (2014); Jara and Sutherland (2014)	Genuine	No	Yes	Euro area	0.6	Solidarity element	Some redistributi on unless claw-back	
Italianer and Vanheukelen (1993)	Equivalent	Yes		Not specified	0.2%	Balanced budget every year	No budget in case of symmetric shock	Operating on changes in unemployme nt rather than levels limits moral hazard
Pisani-Ferri et al. (2013)	Equivalent	No	No	Euro area		No need for harmonis ation	No mechanis m to prevent moral hazard	

Source: Authors' elaboration.

#### 5. CONCLUSIONS

The debate around the creation of a Europe-wide shock absorber has been rekindled in recent years, but the initial idea dates back to the 1970s, as we show in our review. Based on an analysis of both recent and less recent work, we draw the following conclusions.

#### 5.1. Market, state or EU: Who smooths out which shocks?

The problem of how to stabilise the economy in the event of adverse shocks is far from new to economists. Traditionally, economic thinking has placed this responsibility at the national level. Unemployment insurance schemes – some more generous than others, and some more effective than others – exist in all European countries (and in most other advanced economies). Studies on the architecture of fiscal policies in federations suggest that the stabilisation function is carried out by the federal level. This is, for instance, the case also in the US and Canada.

In the making of EMU, several economists and policy-makers believed that a stabiliser would be necessary to react to the asymmetric shocks affecting one or more countries. The focus on idiosyncratic shocks was due to the fact that symmetric shocks could be dealt with through monetary policy. However, the idea that prevailed at the time of signing the Maastricht Treaty was that markets and cross-country labour mobility would suffice to stabilise the economy, and that asymmetric shocks would become less frequent in the monetary union. On top of this, little attention was paid to understanding the extent to which the EMU architecture could foster divergence rather

than convergence. The divergence in unemployment rates and growth rates experienced in the aftermath of the Great Recession reinforces the rationale for a common stabilisation mechanism.

The knowledge that we have gained thanks to 16 years of EMU shows that large shocks are not only possible, but can also have dramatic social consequences, and that even in the current crisis labour mobility is very limited (Barslund et al., 2015). At the same time, national stabilisers failed to fully absorb the shocks (Dolls et al., 2014).

#### 5.2. Shock absorption and redistribution

An important aspect of the creation of a supranational shock absorber is limiting cross-country redistribution. This is an important and sensitive topic given the intrinsic diversities of European labour markets. The review of existing work revealed that designing a system with zero redistribution on a yearly basis is possible, but at the price of having a rigid and less effective system. Many proposed EUBSs therefore aim to avoid permanent transfers in the long term, so that redistribution can be substantial in the short term but becomes less relevant in the medium to long term.

### 5.3. Alternative policies exist, but the EUBS is an attractive policy tool

Unemployment benefits are not the only tool to stabilise the economy. Other options exist, such as a cyclical regional policy, a common investment policy, an income-based insurance mechanism or a debt agency. Despite the absence of literature that systematically compares all these options, unemployment insurance has been considered by many to be an ideal solution because it represents a type of expenditure that is quintessentially anti-cyclical; it has a (presumably) good fiscal multiplier and it is activated automatically in the event of recession.

### 5.4. There are several possible sources of revenue to finance the EUBS

There are four main options for financing the EUBS scheme: a payroll tax, a corporate tax, a contribution paid by the member countries and defined as a percentage of GDP, and debt. Different authors propose different financing schemes based on these four sources of revenue.

### 5.5. Harmonisation of the national unemployment benefit schemes may prove difficult

National unemployment benefit schemes are differentiated along three main dimensions: the eligibility requirements, the generosity of the benefits (determined by the replacement rate and the reference wage), and the duration of the unemployment benefit. Different countries made very different choices on these dimensions, presumably reflecting different political preferences. Harmonising national schemes may thus prove administratively and politically difficult. Alternative EUBS variants differ in the extent to which they require harmonisation, with an equivalent EUBS being the least demanding in this respect.

### 5.6. Different tools exist to avoid permanent financial transfers benefiting particular countries

Avoiding moral hazard and permanent transfers is one of the most pressing political challenges in the design of a common shock absorber for the EU/euro area. The risk is determined by the fact that any mechanism that systematically helps a crisis economy may create incentives not to implement reforms in that country. The literature review revealed that there is more than one option for reducing this kind of moral hazard and permanent transfers. For instance, the EUBS could be activated by changes (to a

lesser or greater degree) in economic indicators such as unemployment, or it could be activated only in the presence of severe recession. In addition to these ex ante mechanisms, there are several ways to adjust national contributions to the fund ex post. This can be done via linking the pay-in to the pay-out with an experience rating or with a claw-back clause. These mechanisms are unlikely to generate a net balance of payments that is perfectly balanced, even in the long term. However, they should be effective in avoiding permanent transfers to a subset of countries, which could be equally effective in solving the problem of moral hazard.

### 5.7. The EUBS could involve either all EU members or all euro area countries

There are arguments for including all EU member states in the EUBS, but also for restricting participation to countries in the euro area. Since it is difficult to give a clear recommendation, the decision may ultimately be based on political considerations. Nonetheless, regardless of which set of countries is selected, economic theory would advocate a mandatory system. In the case of voluntary participation, the problem of adverse selection would arise.

#### 5.8. The EUBS is likely to cost less than 1% of EU output

The size of the EUBS finds some sort of 'natural bounds' in the generosity of national unemployment benefit schemes. Existing simulations set these bounds at 0.3% (lower bound) and 0.85% (upper bound) of EU/euro area GDP.

## 5.9. The marginal stabilisation effect of the EUBS for countries severely hit by a recession may well be over 20%

When assessing the stabilisation effect of the EUBS, it is important to look at both the 'average-country' marginal stabilisation effect (the average effect across all member countries during a recession) and the 'true' marginal stabilisation effect (the effect during a recession in the most severely hit countries). Most studies in the literature estimate the stabilisation effect for each country as a ratio between the net balance of payments of the country vis-à-vis the EUBS and the change in aggregate income within that country (for example, deviation of current GDP from its trend). However, it might be advisable to produce an alternative estimate of the stabilisation effect by multiplying the numerator by a fiscal multiplier. Typically, the reviewed studies estimate the average-country marginal stabilisation effect to be between 10% and 30%. The 'true' marginal stabilisation effect is likely to be above 20%.

#### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

- Alcidi, C. and D. Gros (2014), "EMU governance and the limits of fiscal policy coordination", CIDOB, Barcelona Centre for International Affairs.
- Allard, C., P.K. Brooks, J.C. Bluedorn, F. Bornhorst, K. Christopherson, F. Ohnsorge and T. Poghosyan (2013), "Toward a Fiscal Union for the Euro Area", IMF Staff Discussion Note 13/09, Washington, DC.
- Allard, C., J.C. Bluedorn, F. Bornhorst and D. Furceri (2014) "Lessons from the crisis: Minimal elements for a fiscal union in the euro area", in C. Cottarelli and M. Guerguil (eds), *Designing a European Fiscal Union: Lessons from the Experience of Fiscal Federations*, London: Routledge.
- Andor, L. (2014), "Basic European Unemployment Insurance The best way forward in strengthening the EMU's resilience and Europe's recovery", *Intereconomics*, Vol. 49, No. 4, pp. 184-189.
- Bajo-Rubio, O. and C. Diaz-Roldan (eds) (2003), *Macroeconomic Policy in an Open Economy: Applications of the Mundell-Fleming Model*, New York: Nova Science Publishers.
- Carnot, N., Evans, P., Fatica, S. and Mourre, G. (2015), "Income insurance: a theoretical exercise with empirical application for the euro area", European Economy Economic Papers, No. 546.
- Brandolini, A., Carta, F. and D'Amuri, F. (2014). A feasible unemployment-based shock absorber for the euro area, Questioni di Economia e Finanza, No. 254.
- Barslund, M., Busse, M. and Schwarzwälder, J. (2015), "Labour Mobility in Europe: An untapped resource?", CEPS Policy Brief No. 327, Brussels. <a href="http://www.ceps.eu/publications/labour-mobility-europe-untapped-resource">http://www.ceps.eu/publications/labour-mobility-europe-untapped-resource</a>
- Beblavý, M., D. Gros and I. Maselli (2015), "Reinsurance of National Unemployment Benefit Schemes", CEPS Working Document No. 401, Brussels.
- Beblavý, M. and I. Maselli (2014), "An Unemployment Insurance Scheme for the Euro Area: A simulation exercise of two options", CEPS Special Report No. 98, CEPS, Brussels, December.
- Begg, I. (1989), "European integration and regional policy", Oxford Review of Economic Policy, Vol. 5, No. 2, pp. 90-104.
- Beyer, R. and F. Smets (2015), "Labour Market Adjustments in Europe and the US: How Different?", ECB Working Paper No. 1767, Frankfurt am Main.
- Begg, I. (1989), "European integration and regional policy", Oxford Review of Economic Policy, Vol. 5, pp. 90-104.
- Brandolini, A., F. Carta and F. D'Amuri (2014), "A feasible unemployment-based shock absorber for the euro area", Questioni di Economia e Finanza (Occasional Papers) No. 254, Banca d'Italia, Rome.
- Card, D., R. Chetty and A. Weber (2007), "The spike at benefit exhaustion: Leaving the unemployment system or starting a new job?", *American Economic Review*, Vol. 97, No. 2, pp. 113-118.
- Carnot, N., P. Evans, S. Fatica and G. Mourre (2015), "Income insurance: a theoretical exercise with empirical application for the euro area", European Economy Economic Paper No. 546, Brussels.
- Chimerine, L., T.S. Black and L. Coffey (1999), "Unemployment Insurance as an Automatic Stabilizer: Evidence of Effectiveness Over Three Decades", Occasional Paper No. 99-8, US Department of Labor, Washington, DC.
- Courchene, T., C. Goodhart, A. Majocchi, W. Moesen, R. Prud'homme, F. Schneider, S. Smith, B. Spahn and C. Walsh (1993), "Stable money sound finances Community public finance in the perspective of EMU Report of an independent group of economists", *European Economy*, No. 53.

- De Grauwe, P. (2003), *Economics of Monetary Union*, Oxford: Oxford University Press.De Grauwe, P. (2013) "Design Failures in the Eurozone: Can They Be Fixed?", LSE 'Europe in Question' Discussion Paper No. 57/2013, London.
- Delors, J., F. Andriessen, M. Boyer, D. Chalikias, C. Ciampi, M. Doyle, W. Duisenberg, J. Godeaux, E. Hoffmeyer, P. Jaans, A. Lamfalussy, J. de Larosière, R. Leigh-Pemberton, K. Pöhl, M. Rubio, J. Tavares Moreira and N. Thygesen (1988), Report on Economic and Monetary Union in the European Community, Brussels: European Commission.
- Delpla, J. (2012), "A Euro-wide Conditional Unemployment Insurance", paper prepared for the seminar "EU Level Economic Stabilisers", Brussels, July.
- Dolls, M., C. Fuest, D. Neumann and A. Peichl (2014), "An Unemployment Insurance Scheme for the Euro Area: Evidence at the Micro Level", paper prepared for the seminar "Economic shock absorbers for the Eurozone–Deepening the debate on automatic stabilizers", Brussels, June.
- Drèze, J. and A. Durré (2014), "Fiscal Integration and Growth Stimulation in Europe", CORE Discussion Paper No. 13/2013, Université catholique de Louvain.
- Dullien, S. (2007), "Improving Economic Stability in Europe. What the Euro Area Can Learn from the United States' Unemployment Insurance", Working Paper FG 1, German Institute for International and Security Affairs (SWP), Berlin.
- Dullien, S. (2012), "A European Unemployment Insurance as a Stabilization Device Selected Issues", paper prepared for brainstorming workshop at the DG EMPL, Brussels, 2 July.
- Dullien, S. (2013), "A euro-area wide unemployment insurance", Paper prepared for DG EMPL, Brussels.
- Dullien, S. (2014), "Preventing permanent transfers under a European Unemployment Insurance: Can a clawback mechanism be the answer?", presentation at the conference "Economic shock absorbers for the Eurozone: Deepening the debate on automatic stabilisers", Brussels, 20 June.
- Dullien, S., F. Fichtner, P. Haan, L. Jaeger, M. Jansen, R. Ochmann and E. Tomasch (2014), "Eine Arbeitslosenversicherung für den Euroraum als automatischer Stabilisator Grenzen und Möglichkeiten", Politikberatung kompakt No. 86, DIW, Berlin.
- Emerson, M., D. Gros., J. Pisani-Ferry, H. Reichenbach, A. Italianer, S. Lehner, M. Vanheukelen, A. Brandsma, J. de Macedo, J. Pearce, J. Kröger, A. Cabral, P. Santos and C. Ghymers (1990), "One market, one money", *European Economy* No.
- Enderlein, H., L. Guttenberg and J. Spiess (2013), *Blueprint for a Cyclical Shock Insurance in the Euro Area*, Paris: Notre Europe.
- Esser, I., T. Ferrarini, K. Nelson, J. Palme and O. Sjoberg (2013), *Unemployment Benefits in EU Member States*, Brussels: European Commission.
- Frankel, J. and K. Rose (1998), "The Endogeneity of Optimum Currency Area Criteria", *Economic Journal*, Vol. 108, No. 449, pp. 1009-1025.
- Goodhart, C. and S. Smith (1993), "Stabilization", European Economy, Vol. 5, pp. 417-456.
- Guyon, T. (2007), "Should We Worry about Current Account Imbalances in a Monetary Union?", *Trésor-Economics* No. 2, Paris, pp. 1-8.
- Italianer, A. and M. Vanheukelen (1993), "Proposals for community stabilization mechanisms: some historical applications", in *The Economics of Community Public Finance, European Economy: Reports and Studies*, No. 5, Brussels: European Commission.

- Jara Tamayo, H.X. and H. Sutherland (2014), "The Implications of an EMU Unemployment Insurance Scheme for Supporting Incomes", EUROMOD Working Paper No. EM5/14, ISER, Colchester, UK.
- Juncker, J., in close cooperation with D. Tusk, J. Dijsselbloem, M. Draghi and M. Schulz (2015), *Completing Europe's Economic and Monetary Union*, Brussels: European Commission.
- Kalemli-Ozcan, S., B. Sorensen and O. Yosha (2001), "Economic Integration, Industrial Specialization, and the Asymmetry of Macroeconomic Fluctuations", *Journal of International Economics*, Vol. 55, No, 1, pp. 107-137.
- Krueger, A. and A. Mueller (2010), "Job Search and Unemployment Insurance: New Evidence from Time Use Data", *Journal of Public Economics*, Vol. 94, No. 304, pp. 298-307.
- Lellouch, T. (2014), "An unemployment insurance scheme for the euro area", *Trésor-Economics* No. 132, Paris.
- Lin, Z. (1998), "Employment insurance in Canada: Policy changes", Statistics Canada Catalogue No. 75-001-XPE.
- MacDougall, D., D. Biehl, A. Brown, F. Forte, Y. Fréville, M. O'Donoghue and T. Peeters (1977), Report of the Study Group on the Role of Public Finance in European integration Volume I: General Report, Brussels: European Commission.
- Majocchi, A. and M. Rey (1993), "A special financial support scheme in EMU: Need and nature", *Rivista di diritto finanziario e scienza delle finanze*, Vol. 52, No. 2, pp. 161-204.
- Marjolin, R., F. Bobba, H. Bosman, G. Brouwers, L. Camu, B. Clappier, I. Foighel, F. Forte, H. Giersch, P. Lynch, D. MacDougall, H. Markmann, F. Peeters, A. Shonfield and N. Thysegen (1975), *Report of the Study Group 'Economic and Monetary Union 1980'*, Brussels: European Commission.
- McKay, A. and R. Reis (2013), "The Role of Automatic Stabilizers in the U.S. Business Cycle", NBER Working Paper No. 19000, Cambridge, MA.
- Moesen, W. and P. De Grauwe (2009), "Gains for All: A proposal for a common Eurobond", CEPS Commentary, Brussels, 3 April.
- Monacelli, T., R. Perotti and A. Trigari (2010), "Unemployment Fiscal Multipliers", Journal of Monetary Economics, Vol. 57, No. 5, pp. 531-553.
- Pisani-Ferry, J., E. Vihriälä and G. Wolff (2013), "Options for a Euro-area Fiscal Capacity", Bruegel Policy Contribution No. 2013/01, Brussels.
- Padoa-Schioppa, T., M. Emerson, M. King, J. Milleron, J Paelinck, L. Papademos, F. Pastor and F. Scharpf (1987), Efficiency, Stability and Equity: A Strategy for the Evolution of the Economic System of the European Community, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Spilimbergo, A., S. Symansky and M. Schindler (2009), "Fiscal Multipliers", IMF Staff Position Note, Washington, DC.
- Strauss, R., O. Bontout, G. Lejeune, M. Ciesielska and R. Di Girolamo (2013), "Paper on automatic stabilisers", European Commission, Brussels.
- Sutherland, D., P. Hoeller and R. Merola (2012), "Fiscal consolidation: How much, how fast and by what means?", OECD Economic Policy Paper No. 1, Paris.
- US Congressional Budget Office (2010), "Policies for Increasing Economic Growth and Employment in 2010 and 2011", Publication No. 4077, Washington, DC.
- Van Rompuy, H., in close collaboration with J.M. Barroso, J. Juncker and M. Draghi (2012), *Towards a Genuine Economic and Monetary Union*, Report of the President of the European Council, Brussels, 5 December.
- Vetter, S. (2014), "Stabilization, solidarity or redistribution?", Deutsche Bank Research Briefing on European Integration, Frankfurt am Main, 25 November.

- Vroman, W. (2010), "The Role of Unemployment Insurance as an Automatic Stabilizer During a Recession", IMPAQ International, Columbia, MD.
- Whittaker, J.M. and K.P Isaacs (2014), "Unemployment insurance: Programs and benefits", Congressional Research Service, Washington, DC.
- Zandi, M. (2008), "Washington Throws the Economy a Rope", Moody's *Dismal Scientist*, 22 January.

#### **HOW TO OBTAIN EU PUBLICATIONS**

#### Free publications:

- one copy:
  via EU Bookshop (http://bookshop.europa.eu);
- more than one copy or posters/maps:
   from the European Union's representations (http://ec.europa.eu/represent\_en.htm);
   from the delegations in non-EU countries
   (http://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/index\_en.htm);
   by contacting the Europe Direct service (http://europa.eu/europedirect/index\_en.htm)
   or calling 00 800 6 7 8 9 10 11 (freephone number from anywhere in the EU) (\*).
  - (\*) The information given is free, as are most calls (though some operators, phone boxes or hotels may charge you).

#### **Priced publications:**

• via EU Bookshop (http://bookshop.europa.eu).

#### **Priced subscriptions:**

• via one of the sales agents of the Publications Office of the European Union (http://publications.europa.eu/others/agents/index\_en.htm).



doi: 10.2767/867358